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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Environment, Housing and Community)
HELD ON 17th May, 2010
PRESENT
	Councillors
	Councillors

	Brophy C.
	Looney D.

	Corr M.
	Kearns P

	Crowe S.
	King C.

	Duff M.
	Maloney E.

	Hannon J.
	Walsh E.

	Lawlor B.
	


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor S. Crowe, presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Senior Executive Officers
	H. Hogan, John Quinlivan, A. Jacob

	County Architect
	E. Conroy

	Senior Engineer
	L. Magee

	Administrative Officer
	D. Bowes

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon

	
	


T/315/10
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 19th April, 2010 which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 19th April, 2010 be ADOPTED and APPROVED".

ENVIRONMENT  BUSINESS

T/316/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 1 - 12, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/317/10
REMOVAL OF LITTER IN ROSSFIELD
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager will he arrange for the removal of the burnt out waste at the pedestrian entry at the end of Rossfield Drive and Park, arrange for the removal of litter along the wall inside Rossfield Park and the Outer Ring Road and arrange for the removal of the concrete slab on the green space?"

REPLY:
The location in question has been inspected by the local Litter Warden who has subsequently asked the Parks Department to remove material from the public open space and he has also asked the Cleansing Section to remove material from the footpath between Rossfield Drive and Cheeverstown Road.  It appears that the concrete slab was left behind by the contractors during the works on the Outer Ring Road and the Roads Department will be requested to arrange its removal if this is the case.

Bottom of Form

T/318/10
REMOVAL OF RUBBISH
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager will he arrange for the Litter Warden to investigate and arrange for the removal of the black bags full of rubbish at rear of the houses *Details supplied?”

REPLY:
The bags in question were searched by the local Litter Warden but unfortunately no evidence was found to support a litter fine or prosecution.  The Warden has also requested that the Parks Department arrange for the removal of the material as it is on public open space.
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T/319/10 
THE CONTROL OF HORSES ACT
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
“To ask the Manager to confirm that horses grazing on commonage lands are exempt from the provisions of the Control of Horses Act, and can he therefore also confirm that this exemption extends to any road running through such lands?”
REPLY:
There is no provision in the Control of Horses Act 1996 or Bye-Laws 1997 exempting horses grazing on commonage lands or on roads therein from the Control of Horses Act 1996 or Bye-Laws 1997. 

Section 3 of South Dublin County Council, Control of Horses Act 1996, Bye-Laws 1997 states that the County of South Dublin is a control area.  All horse owners within the County of South Dublin must therefore be in possession of a valid licence. This is set out in the Control of Horses Act 1996, Sec18 (1):

“Subject to section 19, a person who owns a horse which is kept by him or her on his or her behalf in a control area shall, unless he or she holds a horse licence in respect of the horse entitling that owner to keep the horse in the control area, be guilty of an offence.” The Council has powers of entry onto private property set down in the Control of Horses Act 1996, Sec 34 (1). 
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T/320/10 
GRAFFITI ON TEMPLEVILLE ROAD
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"Following the recent and much appreciated clean up of graffiti on Templeville Road on the Topaz garage side, to ask the Manager to have the graffiti on the opposite side of the road cleaned up as soon as possible?"

REPLY:
An inspection of the area of Templeville Road in question is being arranged by the local Litter Warden and any graffiti found will be either removed by the Council's Graffiti Removal Crew/Probation Services or subject of appropriate enforcement action as required.
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T/321/10 
CLEAN UP OF THE LANEWAY BETWEEN TEMPLEVILLE DRIVE AND TEMPLEOGUE VILLAGE
QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the Manager to investigate the ongoing problem with litter, bagged and loose being left in the laneway between Templeville Drive and Templeogue Village?"

REPLY:
The area in question has recently been inspected by the local Litter Warden who reports that it is clean and clear, however it will be monitored to ascertain if this problem recurs and appropriate enforcement action will be taken where possible.

Bottom of Form

T/322/10 
ILLEGAL TRADING OF SHOP IN KNOCKMORE PARK
QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor
"To ask the Manager what action the Council are taking against a shop trading illegally in Knockmore Park. This illegal shop opens after 5.00 pm to frustrate possible inspection and will the Manager confirm that this illegal shop will be closed immediately under the powers vested in the Council relating to casual trading?"

REPLY:
Following receipt of complaints about the operation of the shop at this location, the local Litter warden has been in contact with the operators to ascertain certain information as part of an ongoing investigation of the complaints.  A Warning Letter has issued informing the operator about the Casual Trading Bye-Laws and once a response has been received, the appropriate next stage in enforcement of the Bye-Laws will be considered.
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T/323/10 
CLEAN UP OF LANEWAY BETWEEN ST. BRENDAN'S CRESCENT AND ST. JAMES' ROAD IN GREENHILLS
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to arrange for the immediate clean up of the laneway between St. Brendan's Crescent and St. James' Road in Greenhills and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
The laneway in question between St. Brendan's Crescent and St. James' Road in Greenhills was inspected by the local Litter Warden who reports that some bags and white goods were found which have now been listed for removal by the Cleansing Section.  He reports that no evidence was found to support a fine or prosecution.

This is one of a number of laneways in the area that are regularly patrolled by the Litter warden who arranges for material to be removed by the Cleansing Section as necessary.
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T/324/10 
CLEANUP OF THE GREEN SPACE IN DANGAN PARK, KIMMAGE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to arrange for a cleanup of the debris in the green space surrounded by Dangan Park, Kimmage, and to make a statement on the illegal dumping at the site which has occurred on a number of occasions in recent years, most recently in the last few weeks, including any attempts to bring to justice those responsible for these actions?"

REPLY:
The green space at Dangan Park has recently been cleaned by the Parks Department following inspection and referral by the local Litter Warden.  Regrettably, on this  and other occasions where there has been some material left at this location, there has not been sufficient evidence found at the scene to support either a fine or a prosecution under the Litter Pollution Act, 1997, as amended.  Where this is the case, no action can be taken unless local residents who may have witnessed the dumping can identify perpetrators and are willing to attend Court if necessary.
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T/325/10
PROVISION OF THE BROWN BIN SERVICE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for an update on the provision of the brown bin service in the area under the remit of this Committee, including estates to be included in the initial rollout of the scheme, the costs and the timescale involved?"

REPLY:
The implementation of the brown bin system has been the subject of intense discussions with the waste collection staff representatives in the context of the necessary restructuring of the service that is required to facilitate its introduction.

A contractor has been appointed to supply and deliver brown bins throughout the County and it is anticipated that this will commence one ratification of the outcome of the discussions referred to above is confirmed, to comply with national targets for the diversion of bio-degradable waste from landfill by the deadline date of July 2010.   Compliance with the deadline date of July 2010 is critical to the future of the Council's waste function as only pre-treated waste can be accepted at landfills from that date forward. Councillors and customers will be advised of the roll out arrangements and service details as soon as possible. It is expected that the first deliveries will begin in mid to late May 2010.  The timeframe for complete roll-out is in the region of 70 working days and the cost for the supply, delivery and registration of brown bins to each waste customer in the County is approximately €1.77m.

In accordance with the Third Schedule of the Council's Storage, Presentation and Collection of Household Waste Bye-Laws 2007 the following items can be put in the brown bin:

· Kitchen food scraps/fruit & vegetables 

· Meat, fish, poultry & bones 

· Tea bags, coffee grinds & paper filters 

· Breads, cakes & biscuits 

· Soups & sauces, eggs & dairy products 

· Out of date foods (cheese, yoghurt etc. – no plastic packaging) 

· Paper napkins & paper towels 

· Food soiled in light cardboard or paper (no coated paper) 

· Grass clippings, leaves & plant trimmings (up to finger sized twigs) 

· Cut flowers, old plants, moss & weeds – (no weed killer)Bottom of Form

T/326/10 
CLEAN UP OF THE LANEWAY BETWEEN ST KILLIAN'S AVENUE IN GREENHILLS AND GREENPARK ESTATE
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to arrange for the immediate clean up of the laneway between St Killian's Avenue in Greenhills and Greenpark Estate, and to make a statement on the matter?" 

REPLY:
The laneway in question between St Killian's Avenue and Greenpark Estate will be inspected by the local Litter Warden and a clean up will be arranged if necessary on foot of the inspection.

This is one of a number of laneways in the area that are regularly patrolled by the Litter Warden who arranges for material to be removed by the Cleansing Section as necessary.
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T/327/10 
BIN COLLECTIONS TO COMPENSATE FOR BANK HOLIDAY MONDAYS 
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh 2009
"To ask the Manager, in light of the number of Bank Holiday Mondays that occur in the year, would the Council consider increasing the number of bin collections to compensate for this inconvenience (in the Whitehall Road area in particular)?"

REPLY:
As part of the intended restructuring of the Council's waste collection service, a significant route optimisation project will be undertaken which will incorporate an examination of presentation rates as well as rescheduling collection days for customers.  It is anticipated that this project will commence later this month.
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T/328/10
PROVISION OF THE BROWN BIN SERVICE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh
"To ask the Manager when does the Council intend to introduce the Brown Bin (organic waste) service in light of a previous promise of it being introduced in the first quarter of 2010?"

REPLY:
The implementation of the brown bin system has been the subject of intense discussions with the waste collection staff representatives in the context of the necessary restructuring of the service that is required to facilitate its introduction.

A contractor has been appointed to supply and deliver brown bins throughout the County and it is anticipated that this will commence one ratification of the outcome of the discussions referred to above is confirmed, to comply with national targets for the diversion of bio-degradable waste from landfill by the deadline date of July 2010.   Compliance with the deadline date of July 2010 is critical to the future of the Council's waste function as only pre-treated waste can be accepted at landfills from that date forward. Councillors and customers will be advised of the roll out arrangements and service details as soon as possible. It is expected that the first deliveries will begin in mid to late May 2010.  The timeframe for complete roll-out is in the region of 70 working days and the cost for the supply, delivery and registration of brown bins to each waste customer in the County is approximately €1.77m.
In accordance with the Third Schedule of the Council's Storage, Presentation and Collection of Household Waste Bye-Laws 2007 the following items can be put in the brown bin:

· Kitchen food scraps/fruit & vegetables 

· Meat, fish, poultry & bones 

· Tea bags, coffee grinds & paper filters 

· Breads, cakes & biscuits 

· Soups & sauces, eggs & dairy products 

· Out of date foods (cheese, yoghurt etc. – no plastic packaging) 

· Paper napkins & paper towels 

· Food soiled in light cardboard or paper (no coated paper) 

· Grass clippings, leaves & plant trimmings (up to finger sized twigs) 

· Cut flowers, old plants, moss & weeds – (no weed killer)
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T/329/10
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/330/10
CORRESPONDENCE

1. Letter sent to The Superintendent, Tallaght Garda Station dated 11th May, 2010 regarding a Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting (1) on 19th April, 2010 regarding the use of quad bikes, motor bikes, etc., on lands near the Old Mill, Tallaght, was NOTED.
2. Letter received from The Superintendent, Tallaght Garda Station dated 13th May, 2010 regarding a Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee Meeting (1) on 19th April, 2010 regarding the use of quad bikes, motor bikes, etc., on lands near the Old Mill, Tallaght, was NOTED.
T/331/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

SEWER CONNECTION DIFFICULTIES
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor M. Corr:
“That this Council Committee, while welcoming and recognising the necessity of  Council involvement in sewer connection difficulties experienced by residents and non Council tenants in Estates throughout this Committee Area, calls on the Manager to review the protocols regarding the issuing of letters outlining the responsibility of other tenants in such difficulties.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:

“Due to Budgetary constraints, South Dublin County Council discontinued its service of unblocking household sewers for a set fee or removing troublesome broad straps on private combined drains where all households on the line contributed towards the charge.  This work is now being done by private contractors.  When the Council receives a call concerning a sewerage problem, the Drainage Inspector for the area inspects to ascertain if the problem is on the main sewer.  If it is, the Drainage Maintenance crew is called out immediately to rectify the problem.  If, however, the problem turns out to be on a private combined drain, the caller is informed of what the problem is and how to have the matter rectified i.e. work to be carried out by the householder or by a private contractor.  If one or more of the houses on a private combined drain are owned by the Council, the Council's Housing Department contributes towards the cost of the work by private contractors.  

As the Council has withdrawn from all private household sewerage work, no letters are being issued to householders pointing out their joint responsibilities for problems on their private combined drains.  Where problems occur, the local Drainage Inspector will issue leaflets to the householders from the Environmental Awareness Section entitled "Think Rubbish Bin not Toilets!".  These leaflets are available on the Council's website www.southdublin.ie  “
Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe and C. Brophy contributed, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/332/10
ENVIRONMENTAL HAZARDS BEING FACED BY THE RAPID AREAS
It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor E. Maloney; 
“That the Manager sets up a task force immediately to deal with the severe environmental hazards being faced by the RAPID areas of Tallaght due to the massive increase in dumping and littering in these neighbourhoods, the task force to include councillors, public realm staff and RAPID reps. and to be action focussed.” 

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ and NOTED:Bottom of Form

“The Environmental Services Department will liaise with relevant parties and establish how the issues concerning littering and illegal dumping in the RAPID areas of Tallaght can be best addressed.”
T/333/10
REFFUSE COLLECTION SERVICE IN SWIFTBROOK ESTATE
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor   M. Corr:
“That this Council Committee, aware of ongoing difficulties in Swiftbrook Estate regarding the bin collection service, calls on the Manager to give an updated report on the difficulties involved and the efforts he has made to resolve this issue.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
Bottom of Form

“Following a protracted dispute in relation to the provision of services to the Swiftbrook estate, collections were provided in Swiftbrook on 4th May and 7th May. It is expected that normal collections are now re-instated.”Bottom of Form

It was AGREED to take Councillor M. Corr’s Motion No. 4 in conjunction with the above report:

“That the Manager without delay ensures that household refuse collections resumes within the Swiftbrook Estate.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
Following a protracted dispute in relation to the provision of services to the Swiftbrook estate, collections were provided in Swiftbrook on 4th May and 7th May. It is expected that normal collections are now re-instated.

Bottom of Form

It was AGREED to take Councillor E. Maloney’s Motion No. 5 in conjunction with the above report:

 “That a weekly bin collection be resumed immediately to all of the residents who have been without this service since 2009.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Customers not assigned to regular collection routes have their waste collections provided by a spare, backlog crew which is assembled and sent out to collect houses and estates either missed by regular crews or not yet assigned to a regular collection route.  This backlog crew is subject to sufficient staffing levels being available on any given day.

While the specific issues in relation to collection staff and the lack of regular collections in Swiftbrook and Fortunestown appear to have now subsided, there are some new estates with are not provided with a regular collection because the framework by which additional customers are added to collection routes has been in abeyance due to the employee relations climate.  However, following intense negotiations with the waste collection staff representatives in the context of the necessary restructuring of the service that is required to facilitate the introduction of the brown bin service, a significant route optimisation project will be undertaken which will involve the inclusion of affected customers onto regular collection routes.”
Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Corr and S. Crowe, contributed, Mr. J. Quinlivan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED
COMMUNITY BUSINESS

T/334/10
QUESTIONS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading
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T/335/10
APPLICATION FOR GRANTS
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

Application for Grants
Applications for grants under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme have been received from the organisations listed below. Payment of these grants, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amounts set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-
	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	GF 1924
	Glenasmole Summer Project
	Community Activity Grant (Including Sport Activity)
	15/03/10
	€500

	GF 1922
	Enable Ireland
	Social Inclusion, Equality & Anti- Poverty Grant
	18/03/10
	€300

	GF 1926
	Sophia Housing Association
	Community Activity Grant (Including Sport Activity
	24/03/10
	€500


Report on Summer Projects 2010
Summer Projects are aimed at providing a supervised programme of recreational and educational activities for young people over a consecutive number of weeks in the summer period. Emphasis is placed on community involvement and the development of resources and groups within localities. A wide range of activities are encouraged such as arts & crafts, sports, educational trips, drama, films, games etc. The use of available community facilities (schools, community centres, halls, open spaces) is also encouraged.

South Dublin County Council assists Summer Projects in the County area by way of grant-aid, assistance in kind, organised activities and staff support. In 2010 it is estimated that approximately 6,000 young people in the Council’s administrative area will participate in projects.

County Dublin V.E.C has agreed to continue their financial support to Summer Projects for the year 2010. These grants will be complementary to the above resulting in co-ordination between the two authorities, ensuring there is added value from this approach. 

Catholic Youth Care provides insurance cover for Summer Projects.  

It should be noted that in some cases the necessary insurance cost will be deducted from the grant provided by South Dublin County Council and will be paid directly to Catholic Youth Care.
Name of Project:                               Duration of Project                 Grant Amount
Fettercairn Summer Project                          3 Weeks                                    €1,500
Tallaght Travellers S. Project                        4 Weeks                                 €2,000 
        

Citywise Education                                       5 Weeks                                    €2,000
St. Kevin’s Family Resource Centre             3 Weeks                                    €1,250
Killinarden Community

Council Summer Project                                 4 Weeks                                    €2,000
Kilnamanagh Summer Festival                       3 Weeks                                    €1,250
Jobstown 6-12 Project                                     4 Weeks                                    €2,000
Brookview Summer  Project                           3 Weeks                                     €1,500
Ballycragh Summer Project                            3 Weeks                                    €1,500

           

Application for Arts Grants
Applications for grants under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme have been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

 

	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	Agf699
	Harolds Cross Tallaght Musical Society
	Event subsidy for production in Civic Theatre
	07/04/2010
	€500


Bottom of Form


Mr. D. Bowes, Administrative Officer, summarised the report.
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King and RESOLVED:


“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council approve payment of the above grants recommended in the foregoing report”.

T/336/10
NEW WORKS

FLOODLIGHTING SCHEME AT THE FETTERCAIRN HORSE PROJECT
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“The Part 8 public consultation procedure for the Fettercairn Youth Horse Project Arena Lighting is currently on display in County Hall and the Fettercairn Community and Youth Centre. The funding for the proposed lighting system is being provided by Citywest Luas Ltd. The Public Notice from South Dublin County Council, advertising the scheme and the public consultation process, featured in the Tallaght Echo on the 6th May. The display period continues until the 3rd June 2010. The closing date for submissions or observations is 17th June 2010 at 4.30 pm.

A map accompanied the report.”

Mr. D. Bowes, Administrative Officer, summarised the report Bottom of Form
Following a discussion to which Councillor M. Corr and S. Crowe contributed Mr. Denis Bowes, Administrative Officer, and Mr. E. Conroy, County Architect, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED.

T/337/10
CORRESPONDENCE

1. Letter sent to Minister for Community, Rural & Gaeltacht Affairs dated 9th March, 2010 regarding 2 Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee  Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with cuts to Community Development Projects.

2. Letter received from Minister for Community, Rural & Gaeltacht Affairs dated 29th April,  2010 regarding 2 Motions passed at the Tallaght Area Committee  Meeting (1) on 15th February, 2010 dealing with cuts to Community Development Projects.

T/338/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESSBottom of Form

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

HOUSING BUSINESS
T/339/10
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor M. Corr, seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 13 - 22, be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/340/10  
IMPROVEMENTS/ ENHANCEMENTS TO MCULLIAM ESTATE
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
“To ask the Manager to give details of progress in respect of improvements/ enhancements to McUlliam Estate, indicating the plans for provision of games facilities and development of green open space for recreation?”
REPLY:
In relation to the development land in Mac Uilliam Estate, a corner of this site is being developed for a play space.  The Council's Parks department is in the process of drawing up tender documents at present for a Multi Use Games Area (MUGA) on the site.

The Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government have provided funding within the Social Housing Investment Programme 2010 to enable landscaping works and a play area to be provided on the undeveloped portion of the overall housing masterplan area in Fortunestown. These works when completed will greatly enhance the public realm for the substantial community now housed in the completed phases of the Fortunestown scheme. Documentation is currently being prepared for Part 8 public notification and for tender purposes. Initial site preparation work will commence over the summer months.
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T/341/10 
CLEANSING OF THE AREAS SURROUNDING ALL TRAVELLER SPECIFIC RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENTS
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
“To ask the Manager once again to arrange complete cleansing of the areas surrounding all Traveller specific residential developments in the Tallaght area, and to ensure the completion of any landscaping and open space enhancement works immediately, given their detrimental effect on surrounding developments and internally within the developments themselves?”
REPLY:
The cleansing of areas within and surrounding traveller specific accommodation is regularly carried out by the caretakers in the traveller specific developments, skips are provided and staff are re-deployed in order to carry out such work.  With regard to landscaping, a comprehensive survey of all Residential Caravan Parks was carried out in conjunction with the Parks and Landscaping Services Department, and a programme of works is being undertaken at the appropriate time of year for planting and within the constraints of available funding.

Review of public areas surrounding Traveller Specific Accommodation within Tallaght area
 Hazel Hill
The land adjacent to the rear of Bays 1 – 5 has been acquired by SDCC (Ref: HDA 697). The rest of the land surrounding the development specifically the land adjacent to Houses 6 – 10 and the access road is currently in the process of being acquired by SDCC. The mounded grass verges on either side of the approach road should be mown with a flail mower to remove heavy grass and weed growth. The gorse and grass in the fields surrounding the development should be regularly cut. Any refuse found in these areas to be removed.

St. Aidans, Brookfield
Area at the front of the development - level off any rough areas, remove timber fence and reseed with grass.

The areas to the right of the entrance of the development and the surrounding land - major re-grading works required here including the addition of topsoil and landscaping to control dumping and to enable the area to be regularly maintained.

All refuse found in the areas surrounding the development to be removed. 

Belgard Park
Existing planting beds surrounded with low stone walls at the front of the development – spray for weeds and replant with shrubs or other suitable plant material and finish with mulch. 

Planted grassed strip along main road – temporarily remove healthy trees, dispose of dead trees, re-grade and landscape mounds to enable a maintainable grass surface to be established, replant all healthy trees. All refuse to be removed. 

Daletree Place
The Traveller Accommodation Unit has been and will continue to maintain the grass verge on either side of the entrance to Daletree Place.

The grass verge along the road opposite the entrance to Daletree Place has not been taken in charge by SDCC. There have been instances of dumping of refuse along the grass verge opposite the entrance to Daletree Drive and over the fence which is in the vicinity of the electrical sub station located within the Hunters Wood development. Discussions are continuing as to how to combat this ongoing problem.   

Belgard Road
Redevelopment of Belgard Road is currently under discussion.

Turnpike, Red Cow Roundabout
Redevelopment of Turnpike is currently taking place and appropriate landscaping measures will be put in place.
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T/342/10      
LANEWAY BETWEEN SWIFTBROOK ESTATE AND ST. BRIGIDS SCHOOL  

QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager if there are any new developments in resolving the problems associated with the closed laneway between Swiftbrook Estate and St. Brigids School?" 

REPLY:
The best solution to the problems associated with the laneway at Swiftbrook would involve incorporation of the land in an adjoining property.

This option is currently being explored and it is hoped that a decision in principle will be reached by the parties concerned in the coming weeks.  

Bottom of Form

T/343/10 
REPLACEMENT OF WINDOWS
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager if it was agreed to replace the windows in homes of *details supplied (A & B), when they moved into their homes and if it was agreed that topsoil would also be supplied   to (B) for the garden when they moved in to their homes approximately one and half years ago?"  

REPLY:
Prior to a casual vacancy being re-allocated the Council carries out repairs in line with the Council’s re-let policy.  The amount of repairs depends on the condition and age of house.  

House A was allocated in June 2008 and extensive repairs were carried out prior to its allocation. There was no commitment made to replace the windows at the time of allocation.  The Council did carry out a survey of that estate in April 2008 with the intention of replacing all windows in the estate requiring replacement and the house in question was included in that programme. Unfortunately, due to financial constraints this programme was withdrawn.   

House B was allocated in June 2008.  Extensive re- let repairs were carried out to this property in line with the Council’s re-let housing policy.  There was no commitment made to replace the windows at this property either because of Council’s intention to do so under a proposed window programme detailed above.  The house was surveyed as part of that programme.  No commitment was given to provide topsoil to this house.  

The Council allocated €1 million in funding for replacement of windows and doors from the 2009 budget.  This funding is being used solely to replace the most needy windows and doors for applicants who are on a list in housing maintenance going back to 2005.  Prior to work commencing the windows/doors are being examined and graded from 1(best) to 5 (worst).  Only those with a grade 5 are being replaced at present.  There are 595 applicants in total in the county.  The grading is ongoing at present and work is being undertaken on those identified as grade 5 in parallel.  Prior to work starting tenants must have a clear rent account or be adhering to an arrangement to clear any arrears.

Inspection of the windows was carried out under this programme on the 7th January 2010 and the windows/doors received a grade 3 and will not be replaced under the current programme.
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T/344/10 
REPLACEMENT OF WINDOWS IN ROSSFIELD
QUESTION: Councillor S. Crowe
"To ask the Manager how many houses in the Rossfield area have requested window replacing and how many can be complied within the present programme?"

REPLY:
The Council allocated €1 million in funding for replacement of windows and doors from the 2009 budget.  This funding is being used solely to replace the most needy windows and doors for applicants who are on a list in housing maintenance going back to 2005.  Prior to work commencing the windows/doors are being examined and graded from 1(best) to 5 (worst).  Only those with a grade 5 are being replaced at present.  There are 595 applicants in total in the county.  The grading is ongoing at present and work is being undertaken on those identified as grade 5 in parallel.  Prior to work starting tenants must have a clear rent account or be adhering to an arrangement to clear any arrears.

In the Rossfield Estate, 13 tenants have applied and 7 have been graded to date.  3 of these have been graded 5 but one is in arrears and two are recent applicants.  The remaining 6 tenant windows and doors will be graded in the coming weeks
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T/345/10
RELETTING OF AN UNOCCUPIED COUNCIL HOUSE
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
"To ask the Manager to outline the position in relation to the reletting of *address supplied.  given the fact that it has been unoccupied for in excess of 1 year, and it is now an eyesore and is a cause of grave nuisance to nearby residents?"

REPLY:
This house only came into the possession of the Council in March 2010 following a court judgement.  There are still personal items in the house and work cannot commence until these have been removed.  The Council have made arrangement for their removal through the ex-occupier’s solicitor.  Arrangement will be put in place for work to commence as soon as this issue has been resolved.
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T/346/10
REPLACEMENT OF WINDOWS
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
"To ask the Manager when the promised replacement windows will be installed at *address supplied?”
REPLY:  
The Council was informed by the tenant of the problems with her windows in March 2009 and she has been placed on a list for inspection.  However, inspections are currently being carried out on those houses that have been on this list since 2005 .These inspections are almost complete and works under the window replacement programme have been carried out in some instances.   The 2007/2008 list is with the Architects Dept and inspections and grading should be completed in the near future.  Windows/doors that came to our attention in 2009 and 2010 will be inspected when the above work has been completed.

We are prioritising certain medical cases and OAPs.  
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T/347/10 
PROHIBITION OF FOWL UNDER THE TENANCY AGREEMENTS
QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor
"To ask the Manager if fowl are allowed under the Tenancy Agreements with the Council, and if not could the Council please investigate this matter in Daletree Housing Site?"

REPLY:
The tenancy agreement governing the letting of Council dwellings prohibits the keeping of fowl. If information is given to the Council about the address or addresses at which poultry are being kept at dwellings in the Daletree Housing Estate the matter will be investigated by the Allocations Support Officers for the area.
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T/348/10
REFURBISHMENT OF COUNCIL HOUSE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh 2009
"To ask the Manager to take immediate action to ensure that *details supplied is refurbished and returned to the Housing Stock for allocation and in reporting will he also explain why considerable damage has been done to this  house since it was vacated and make a statement?" 

REPLY: 

This property was allocated in July 2009 and surrendered in September 2009.  The house was boarded up at time of surrender but has been broken into several times resulting in serious damage.  The latest break-in occurred in March 2010 whereby all the taps were left running causing severe flooding and water damage and the boiler was also stolen. 

The Council’s Allocations Section is currently endeavouring to source a tenant for this property and as soon as a tenant is sourced work will commence.  This work should take approximately 2/3 weeks. 
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T/349/10 
HOUSES VACANT IN MACUILLIAM ESTATE
QUESTION: Councillor E. Walsh
"To ask the Manager to detail how many houses are now vacant in Mac Uilliam Estate; will he confirm what action is being taken to return the houses to the Housing Stock and will he make a statement?"

REPLY:
The Council has 306 rented properties in Mac Uilliam Estate and there are currently 11 properties vacant representing 3.6 % of the overall estate. It should be noted that 5 of these properties only became vacant in the last couple of months. This estate is still unsettled with a high turnover of surrenders and at the same time it is difficult to source replacement tenants. 

The current status of these properties is as follows: Two of these units have tenants sourced and are due for allocation within the next week.  Another unit was almost ready for allocation with a tenant sourced but the ESB meter was stolen and the Council is currently waiting on the ESB to fit a new meter.  This will be allocated as soon as the meter is installed.  Of the remaining eight properties re - let repairs have commenced in six properties and tenants are currently being sourced for these. These properties should be ready for allocation within the next month. The remaining two properties were only recently surrendered.

The Council's work is constantly being hampered by vandalism.  This occurred in two of the above properties during the period when the repairs were being carried out.  The damage included the stealing of all the copper piping, cylinder and sink top in one unit and the windows and doors destroyed in the other.   This seriously hampers the Council’s re –let programme of works. The Council makes every effort to prepare housing units for re-allocation in an efficient and timely manner.Bottom of Form
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T/350/10
REPORT ON HOUSING CONSTRUCTION PROGRAMME
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
“2009 COMPLETIONS TO DATE      

Kitalown                                                                   27 Units

Fortunestown B Phase 1                                         106 Units

Kilcarrig Phase 3                                                      45 Units

Castletymon                                     

          32 Units

Fetttercairn Phase 2                                           
2 Units

TOTAL:                                                                  212 UNITS           

2010 COMPLETIONS:
Fettercairn Phase 2                                                  29 Units             

 
SCHEMES ON SITE
Fortunestown B Phase 1                                 4 Units                3rd Quarter 2010

· 4 X 3 bed 5 per House

Greenhills Road (Part V)                                8 Units                4th Quarter 2010

· 5 X 1 bed Apt
· 3 X 2 bed Apt

Avonbeg Phase 4                                               7 Units                2nd Quarter 2010

· 1 X 2 bed 4 per 1 storey House 

· 2 X 3 bed 6 per 2 storey House 

· 2 X 2 bed 4 per GG/FF duplex Apt 

· 2 X 1 bed 2 per SF Apt

Springfield (Respond VHA)                            190 Units              1st Quarter 2011

· 15 X 3 bed Apt 
· 48 X 2 bed Apt 

· 106 X 1 bed Apt 

· 12 X group House 

· 9 X short term Housing

TOTAL ON SITE:                                             209 UNITS
SCHEMES IN PREPARATION
Fortunestown Playground & Landscaping
· Part 8 and tender documentation in preparation. Funding approved by DoE. Preparatory work scheduled for Summer 2010.

Deerpark                                                                                       8 Units   

· Progress to tender stage in 2011 dependant on availability of funding.

 Rossfield (Old shop site)                                                             9 Units

· Progress to tender stage in 2011 dependant on availability of funding.

Fortunestown B Phase 3&5                                                      160 Units

· Deferred due to lack of funding.

Knockmore                                                                                  90 Units

· Scheme Approval received from DOE. Deferred due to lack of funding.”
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Mr A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

The report was NOTED.
T/351/10
ANTI SOCIAL STATISTICS – 1st QUARTER 2010
The report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:
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“STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF REPORTED ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR IN THE TALLAGHT AREA FOR 1st QUARTER – JANUARY TO MARCH 2010
REPORT:
The table below provides statistical analysis of reported anti social activity in the Tallaght area on a quarterly basis.  In the 1st quarter of 2010, a total of 172 incidents of anti social behaviour were recorded on foot of which 658 actions were taken.  In the 1st quarter of 2010 there were 944 working files countywide.

Incidents of anti social behaviour are categorised in accordance with the Council's Anti Social Behaviour Policy Document which was adopted by the Elected Members in 2005. 

 
	Incidents reported
	1st  Qtr 2009 
	2nd  Qtr 2009
	3rd Qtr 2009
	 4th Qtr 2009
	 1st Qtr 2010

	Priority 1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Drugs Activity reported to SDCC
	3
	5
	4
	0
	2

	Criminal Activity reported to SDCC
	7
	3
	2
	11
	19

	Joyriding reported to SDCC
	3
	4
	5
	0
	3

	Violence/intimidation/ harassment reported to SDCC
	33
	38
	40
	24
	42

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Priority 2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Squatters/illegal occupiers reported to SDCC
	10
	7
	6
	2
	11

	Vandalism reported to SDCC
	10
	14
	14
	13
	19

	Physical condition of property reported to SDCC
	25
	21
	17
	10
	10

	Racism reported to SDCC
	4
	0
	1
	0
	4

	Vacant House reported to SDCC
	13
	14
	14
	6
	12

	Neighbour Dispute reported to SDCC
	9
	7
	4
	2
	5

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Priority 3
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Noise/disturbance reported to SDCC
	26
	24
	29
	8
	16

	Pets/animal nuisance reported to SDCC
	5
	4
	6
	8
	3

	Children Nuisance reported to SDCC
	16
	26
	19
	18
	26

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Incidents reported
	164
	167
	161
	103
	172

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 Total Complaints
	186
	166
	151
	103
	189

	 Actions
	806
	776
	740
	472
	658

	Housecall
	295
	263
	281
	163
	223

	House Inspections
	11
	19
	13
	11
	5

	Formal Office Interviews
	57
	67
	60
	35
	72

	Phone interviews complainant/tenant
	153
	143
	158
	122
	162

	Referred to HWO
	7
	5
	3
	1
	2

	Referred to EHO
	5
	14
	1
	4
	4

	Referred to Family Support
	0
	0
	0
	0
	1

	Referred to Mediation
	2
	2
	2
	6
	2

	Garda Consultation
	33
	31
	25
	28
	36

	Other SDCC section consulted
	113
	110
	86
	51
	68

	Health Services Consultation 
	2
	1
	1
	2
	3

	Case Conference - Multi Agency
	1
	2
	2
	0
	2

	Case Conference - Internal
	0
	0
	1
	1
	1

	Verbal Warning given
	6
	7
	7
	2
	4

	Warning Letter issued
	5
	5
	2
	3
	3

	Abandonment Notice Served
	3
	2
	1
	0
	1

	Pre-emptive Surrender
	1
	1
	1
	0
	1

	Notice to Quit Served
	2
	4
	0
	1
	3

	Demand for Possession Served
	1
	4
	1
	0
	1

	Excluding Order sought / obtained by Tenant 
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	House Surrendered
	7
	10
	13
	8
	9

	Sitexed House
	12
	11
	10
	2
	3

	 Traveller Support worker visit
	0
	0
	0
	0
	1

	 Letter for interview
	46
	44
	40
	16
	29

	File reopened
	15
	24
	18
	6
	13

	Court date
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Decree awarded
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Did not attend for interview
	22
	4
	13
	8
	6

	FOI report issued
	0
	0
	0
	0
	1

	Section 15 requested
	2
	3
	1
	1
	0

	Section 20 eviction
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Tenant transferred
	1
	0
	0
	1
	1

	Referred to law dept
	2
	0
	0
	0
	1

	Total actions
	806
	776
	740
	472
	658


 

The Council, through the office of its Estate Management Team hosts weekly Housing Clinics at the following locations:  

Killinarden Community Centre - Every Friday 11am-12noon

Glenshane/Rossfield - 12 Brookfield Court, Every Friday 11-12noon

Mary Mercer – Every Thursday 11am – 12 noon 

Fettercairn Community Centre - Every Wednesday 11am - 12 noon

Members of the public are encouraged to utilise these clinics for the purpose of discussing housing related matters including incidents of anti social behaviour in respect of which all such matters are treated with confidentiality.  The clinics are attended by the Allocations Support Officer for the area and the local Community Garda.”
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Mr H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

Following a contribution from Councillor M. Corr, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED.
T/352/10
NEW WORKS

LANDSCAPING AND PLAYGROUND WORKS AT FORTUNESTOWN
“Mac Uilliam Estate (Fortunestown B) was originally designed as a masterplan of 5 phases.  Work commenced initially on Phase 2 and 4 followed by Phase 1.  Phases 3 and 5 were tendered as Affordable Housing but due to the economic downturn have not received approval from the Department of Environment and will not proceed at least in the medium term.  Phases 3 and 5 were designed to include amenity open space and playground facilities.

The overall Mac Uilliam scheme remains uncompleted as a result with a shortage of amenity open space and play facilities.  As part of the Mayor’s Initiative, consultations took place on 3rd March 2010 between the Mayor and the Director of Housing & Social Development with local residents groups.  Following this, a preliminary design and cost plan was submitted to the Department of Environment for both Mac Uilliam and Balgaddy completion works.  Funding for both projects has now been approved by the DoE.

The scheme for Mac Uilliam, as indicated on the attached outline plan, includes – 

· A multi-use Games Area (MUGA) adjoining Mac Uilliam Avenue.  A sub-base has already been installed by Parks Department for this element. 

· A Children’s Playground adjoining Mac Uilliam Avenue central to the scheme. 

· A double line of trees east-west along Mac Uilliam Mews framing the northern end of the phase 3/5 site. 

· A double line of trees north-west from Mac Uilliam Grove to Mac Uilliam Mews creating a landscaped area between it and the MUGA / Children’s Playground area.  The bulk of the phase 3/5 site will be sown as a wild flower / wild grass meadow (leaving flexibility for future planning options) and acting as a general kick-about space. 

· The semi-circular space at Mac Uilliam Crescent will be patterned and landscaped as shown and will include a path on Fortunestown Lane. 

· The closing of the temporary access from Fortunestown Lane into Mac Uilliam Lane and the creation of a cul-de-sac on Mac Uilliam Parade at its junction with Mac Uillim Lane as provided for in the original scheme.  

· Railings, footpath and landscaping along the grass verge between Mac Uilliam Lane and Fortunestown Lane.

Subject to further local consultation on the specific proposals, this scheme will be advanced to Part 8 process.  Capital monies allocated must be expended in full before year end.”
Mr A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, and Mr E. Conroy, County Architect, summarised the report.

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M. Corr and S. Crowe contributed, Mr A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, and Mr E. Conroy, County Architect, replied to queries raised.Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King, M. Corr, and S. Crowe contributed Mr EF
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that the report would be brought to the September Council Meeting.
T/353/10
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/354/10
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

ILLEGAL DUMPING AT THE REAR OF KILMARTIN AVENUE AND 
DRIVE TOWARDS ROADSTONE
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor C. King:
“That this Council Committee, concerned at the level of illegal dumping at the rear of Kilmartin Avenue and Drive towards Roadstone, the ongoing problems with anti social behaviour, the condition of the laneway, the fire remains and glass on many of the green spaces, notes the delay in supplying the residents with bags and pickers for a clean up and agrees to call on the Manager to organise an onsite meeting in the area.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“An on site meeting in Kilmartin Estate has been arranged for Monday, 17th May, 2010 at which all the matters which are the subject of this Motion will be addressed in detail. 

The site referred to where illegal dumping takes place is currently fenced off but the fencing is regularly breached which permits dumping and burning of waste thereon.  A sum of €1,000 was spent cleaning up this site recently. Boulders have been positioned at the railing in an effort to prevent further incursions onto the site. It should be noted that a high voltage underground cable traverses the site which seriously restricts the uses to which the land can be put.  

A cleanup of Kilmartin Estate is scheduled to take place on Thursday, 13th May, 2010 towards which assistance is being granted by the Estate Officer for the area.”
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Following a discussion to which Councillors S. Crowe, M. Duff, M. Corr and C. King contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.  
The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a Headed Item on the matter would issue to a future meeting of the Tallaght Area Committee Dealing with Housing Business. 
T/355/10
LANEWAY CLOSURE BETWEEN CASTLETYMON SHOPPING CENTRE AND  ST. AONGUS CRESCENT
It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Corr:
“That this Committee calls on the Manager to give an update regarding the closure of the top of the laneway between Castletymon Shopping Centre/rear of Castletymon Library and the infill houses at St. Aongus Crescent, as this location is rapidly becoming an antisocial blackspot.” 

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“An on site meeting recently took place at this location at which Housing Department, Architects Department and Libraries staff were represented.

It was agreed at the meeting that access to this area could be controlled by means of the erection of railings and a gate which should help to alleviate the anti social problems being experienced there.  An estimate of the cost of this work has been received and it is hoped to have the work undertaken next month.” Bottom of Form

Bottom of Form

Following a discussion to which Councillors M. Duff and C. King contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED.
T/356/10
DISRUPTIVE TENANTS  IN PRIVATE RENTED ACCOMMODATION
It was proposed by Councillor S. Crowe, seconded by Councillor  C. King:
“That this Council Committee concerned at the problems being experienced in some private rented accommodation by serial disruptive tenants in Tallaght and other areas throughout the County and who are registered for housing with this local Authority, agrees to ask the Manager, in conjunction with the Housing SPC, to look at this issue with a view to coming up with a process whereby this type of tenant will be penalised and may ultimately be removed from this Council list of applicants.” 

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Complaints of alleged anti-social behaviour in private rented accommodation may be referred by a landlord or a third party to the Private Residential Tenancies Board for resolution.  These complaints are examined and dealt with by that board.  Background checks are also carried out before Rent Supplement Recipients are transferred to the Rental Accommodation Scheme.

In future, if complaints of alleged anti-social behaviour come to the attention of the council they will be noted and checked when the applicant gets into the offer zone for social housing.  The outcome of these checks may have implications relating to whether or not an offer of social housing is made.

Consideration of these issues including that of removal of an applicant from the council's housing waiting list and refusing them social accommodation for engaging in ASB will be listed on the agenda for the next Strategic Policy Committee Meeting.  The Scheme of Letting Priorities may require alteration to include the use of such penalties in these circumstances.”  
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Following a discussion to which Councillors Crowe, C. King and M. Corr contributed, Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer and Mr. M. Fagan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 
The report was NOTED
The Meeting concluded at 4.45 p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach






